UNIVERSITÄTSKLINIKUM HAMBURG-EPPENDORF

Martini-Klinik, Prostatakrebszentrum Prof. Dr. med. Markus Graefen

Anti-cancer effects of statins on castration- and chemotherapyresistant prostate cancer cells

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doktors der Medizin an der Medizinischen Fakultät der Universität Hamburg.

vorgelegt von:

Jie Gu aus Hunan, P.R. China

Hamburg 2024

(wird von der Medizinischen Fakultät ausgefüllt)

Angenommen von der Medizinischen Fakultät der Universität Hamburg am: 16.09.2024

Veröffentlicht mit Genehmigung der Medizinischen Fakultät der Universität Hamburg.

Prüfungsausschuss, der/die Vorsitzende: Prof. Dr. Sarah Minner

Prüfungsausschuss, zweite/r Gutachter/in: Prof. Dr. Derya Tilki

Contents

1. In	itroduction	5
	1.1 Epidemiology, etiology and progression of prostate cancer	5
	1.11 Morbidity and mortality of prostate cancer	5
	1.12 Etiology of prostate cancer	5
	1.13 Progression of prostate cancer	6
	1.2 Docetaxel-based palliative chemotherapy in prostate cancer	7
	1.3 Castration and Chemotherapy resistance in prostate cancer	8
	1.4 Statin application in prostate cancer	9
	1.5 AKT signaling pathway in prostate cancer	10
2. H	ypothesis and study aims	11
3. M	aterials and Methods	13
	3.1 Cell culture and reagents	13
	3.2 Culture of docetaxel-resistant cells	13
	3.3 Cell proliferation assay	13
	3.4 Wound healing assay	14
	3.5 Caspase 3/7 apoptosis assay	14
	3.6 Cell Cycle Analysis	15
	3.7 Western blot	15
	3.8 Statistical Analysis	16
4. R	esults	17
	4.1 Verification of the docetaxel resistance in PC3-DR and DU145-DR cell line	s
		17
	4.2 Impact of commonly used statins on androgen-independent PCa cell	
	proliferation and superiority of lipophilic agents	17
	4.3 Enhanced sensitivity of docetaxel-resistant PCa cells to lipophilic statins	18
	4.4 Reduced migration of PCa cells following ATO and SIM treatment	21
	4.5 Induction of apoptosis in PCa cells following treatment with ATO and SIM.	24
	4.6 Blocking the transition from G1 to S phase in the cell cycle by ATO and SII	М
	treatments	25
	4.7 Impact of ATO and SIM on cell cycle regulating proteins	28
	4.8 Impact of statins on AKT signaling and apoptosis regulating downstream	
	targets in androgen-independent and docetaxel-resistant PCa cells	32

4.9 ATO and SIM do not re-sensitize the docetaxel-resistant cells to docetaxel 3	35
4.10 Conclusions	37
5. Discussions	39
6. Summary	46
6.1 Summary	46
6.2 Zusammenfassung	47
7. Abbreviations	49
8. Reference	51
9. Acknowledgements6	60
10. Curriculum Vitae6	61
11. Publications	63
12. Eidesstattliche Versicherung6	66

Anti-cancer effects of statins on castration- and chemotherapyresistant prostate cancer cells

1. Introduction

1.1 Epidemiology, etiology and progression of prostate cancer

1.11 Morbidity and mortality of prostate cancer

Prostate cancer (PCa) is currently the most prevalent cancer in men globally, and its morbidity and mortality continue to rise in some regions and populations [1,2]. PCa accounts for the highest number of cancer diagnoses (29%) and ranks as the second leading cause of cancer-related deaths in men [1]. Incidence and mortality rates vary considerably based on geographic location and race. The highest morbidity rates were found in Northern and Western Europe, the Caribbean, Australia/New Zealand, Northern America, and Southern Africa while the lowest rates were observed in Asia and Northern Africa, ranging from 6.3 to 83.4 per 100,000 men across regions. The mortality rates remained stable, ranging from 5.9 to 8.1 per 100,000 men. In contrast, developing countries shows a higher mortality rate [1,3]. Localized PCa exhibits a promising 5-year cancer-specific survival rate of 97% following appropriate treatment. However, metastatic PCa (bone or lymph node metastasis) only has an approximately 30% 5-year survival rate, which is the main cause of PCa-related deaths [4,5].

1.12 Etiology of prostate cancer

Identification of risk factors for PCa is key to targeting primary and secondary prevention. Well-established non-modifiable risk factors for PCa include age, race, family history, and genetic predispositions. Meanwhile, metabolic syndrome and lifestyle factors such as weight, physical activity, smoking, and diet have been suggested as potential modifiable risk factors [4,6,7]. Among these, age is a well-recognized and prominent risk factor for PCa. Recent statistics indicate that the age-specific incidence of PCa is the highest of all cancers, steeply increasing from 1.8% for men aged 60-69 to 9.0% for men aged \geq 70 [1].

PCa is also characterized by substantial genetic-ethnic heterogeneity. PCa-specific mortality rates among individuals of African descent are approximately 2 to 4 times higher than those of other races and ethnicities [8]. Conversely, individuals of Asian

descent have been observed to have lower rates of PCa incidence and mortality compared to their African and Caucasian counterparts [1,2]. This disparity is further compounded by genetic alterations, which play a crucial role in the risk and progression of PCa. The most common genomic alterations associated with PCa are found in speckle-type pox virus and zinc finger protein (SPOP), tumor protein P53 (TP53), phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN), and forkhead box A1 (FOXA1) [9,10]. SPOP mutations lead to dysregulated proteasome degradation of the androgen receptor (AR) and the E-26 transformation-specific-related gene (ERG), a pioneering factor of AR signaling [11]. TP53, known as a tumor suppressor, plays a critical role in regulating cell division and determining cellular destiny through TP53-dependent cell cycle and apoptosis [12]. PTEN, another tumor suppressor gene, often loses its function in many types of cancer, including metastatic PCa. The loss of PTEN function was observed in metastatic PCa. PTEN plays a crucial role in regulating the protein kinase B (PKB/AKT) pathway through negative feedback mechanisms. The loss of PTEN can lead to excessive activation of the AKT pathway, promoting cell growth, cell survival, and tumorigenesis. Loss or dysfunction of PTEN is also associated with the biochemical recurrence (BCR) of PCa, indicating a return of the cancer following an apparently successful treatment in PCa [13,14]. FOXA1 is a transcription factor that directly interacts with AR and shapes AR signaling, this interaction is essential for regulating gene expression necessary for the growth and survival of PCa cells. Alterations in FOXA1 expression or mutations are associated with a more aggressive form of PCa, impacting the response to androgen deprivation therapies [15].

1.13 Progression of prostate cancer

Early-stage localized PCa shows a promising overall survival rate with curative management, including but not limited to surveillance, radical prostatectomy, or radiation therapy [16]. Despite early intervention, 20-50% of men with PCa will experience BCR within 10 years of initial definitive therapy, characterized by an increase in serum prostate-specific antigen (PSA) [17,18]. Approximately 20% of PCa patients have metastatic disease at the time of diagnosis [19], with the most frequent site of metastasis being bone [20]. Charles Huggins and colleagues pioneered the application of androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) for advanced PCa management, increasing the perception that blocking the AR in PCa presents a clinical benefit [21]. However, PCa inevitably progresses to castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC)

from months to years, posing a lethal and enduring therapeutic challenge [22]. Additionally, 10-20% of patients with metastatic PCa develop CRPC within five years of follow-up, and average overall survival from the occurrence of castration resistance is approximately 1.5 years [23,24].

PSA in combination with the Gleason score are currently the strongest conventional risk and subclassification biomarkers for PCa. The discovery of serum PSA has revolutionized the diagnostic process and disease management of PCa. To date, PSA is the only universally accepted biomarker in urological practice worldwide for screening, early and definitive diagnosis, prognosis, and therapeutic decisions [25]. Progression is accompanied by increasing PSA levels, indicating AR activity owing to proliferation of luminal epithelial cells [4]. However, the PSA has limited performance in clinically significant PC (Gleason score \geq 7). Therefore, PSA screening carries a substantial risk of overdiagnosis and overtreatment of clinically indolent cases. PCa aggressiveness has been assessed using the Gleason system clinically, which categorizes tumor tissue as well-differentiated (the lowest grade) or poor-differentiated (the highest grade) based on characteristics of cancer architecture determined by histological features [25]. The Gleason score is the sum of the most prominent and second most prominent lesion pattern numbers, resulting in a low (≤ 6), intermediate (7) or high (8-10) Gleason grade. What's more, advance molecular profiling techniques, such as next-generation sequencing and bioinformatics analysis tools, have enabled surgeons to stratify and risk PCa patients based on factors associated with clinical outcomes and response to therapy.

1.2 Docetaxel-based palliative chemotherapy in prostate cancer

Docetaxel (C₄₃H₅₃NO₁₄) is a well-established anti-mitotic chemotherapeutic agent with hydrophobic nature. It is a semi-synthetic analog of paclitaxel and is synthesized from extracts of the European yew tree needles (Taxus baccata). It has high cellular retention and inhibits microtubule assembly, resulting in cell cycle arrest at the G2/M phase. This further causes initiation of apoptosis and cytotoxicity in tumor cells [26]. Docetaxel suppresses AR nuclear translocation by bundling microtubules, resulting in cytoplasmic accumulation of the AR [26]. In 2004, the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved docetaxel as clinical therapy for metastatic CRPC (mCRPC) based on the results of the TAX-327 trials [27].

Subsequently, docetaxel has become the first-line treatment of mCRPC according to guidelines for over a decade [25]. Docetaxel-based chemotherapy significantly prolongs median survival by 2.0-2.9 months compared to mitoxantrone plus prednisone [27,28]. Interestingly, one recent review noted that docetaxel remains a moderate effect and activity in treating mCRPC patients before or after abiraterone [29]. However, most patients are unable to tolerate the standard dose (75 mg/m²) and schedule (3-weekly up to 10 cycles) [30]. Docetaxel treatment was related to an increase in adverse events and systemic toxicity due to its higher cellular retention/concentration in cells [27,31]. Additionally, resistance to docetaxel invariably emerges, either intrinsically or via various acquired mechanisms [26]. Docetaxel resistance has been a clinical challenge since its inception as a front-line therapy for mCRPC. Newly developed chemotherapy agents for the treatment of docetaxel-resistant PCa exhibit considerable systemic toxicity and may provide side effects that surpass their benefits. Therefore, emerging approaches and future directions to overcome docetaxel resistance for PCa treatment are urgently needed.

1.3 Castration and Chemotherapy resistance in prostate cancer

The mechanisms of castration- or chemotherapy-resistant is complex and multifactorial. Prominently, the androgen signaling axis in PCa derived multiple adaptive mechanisms in response to ADT [32,33]. Adaptations occur to supporting the growth and development to CRPC and involve conventional and novel intracrine/intratumoral androgen synthesis pathways [34], androgen transport as well as AR overexpression, mutation, and splice variation [35–37]. Patients with mCRPC or CRPC have several approved treatment options, such as poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) inhibitors (olaparib), chemotherapies (docetaxel, cabazitaxel), AR signaling inhibitors (enzalutamide, abiraterone), and radioisotope (radium-223). Unfortunately, acquired resistance following the initial response remains an eternal and inevitable problem.

Mechanisms of chemotherapy resistance are distinct and include the following: increased expression of multidrug resistance genes [38,39], impaired drug delivery [40,41], upregulation of oncogenic signaling pathways [42], tumor microenvironment alteration [43], and epithelial-mesenchymal transition [43]. Studies suggest that the two oncogenic pathways AR signaling and AKT signaling cross-regulate each other

through reciprocal feedback loops [44,45]. Combined inhibition of Phosphoinositide 3kinase (PI3K)/AKT and AR signaling led to near-complete PCa regressions in the xenograft model and resulted in synergistic inhibition of cell proliferation and induction of apoptosis in vitro [44,45]. Cancer cells can evade apoptosis (programmed cell death) leading to uncontrolled tumor progression, therapeutic resistance and recurrence. The dysregulation of anti-apoptotic and de-regulated apoptotic signaling in PCa therapy resistance has been extensively studied. In particular, B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2) overexpression has been shown link to androgen ablation resistance, metastatic and advanced phenotype [46]. Myeloid cell leukemia-1 (Mcl-1) is a member of the prosurvival Bcl-2 family, and is a potent anti-apoptotic protein that acts as a critical survival factor in a wide range of tumors [46]. It is noteworthy that the interaction and crossover between castration-, AR signaling inhibitors - and chemotherapy-resistant have been exist, making it provides a promising therapeutic target.

1.4 Statin application in prostate cancer

Statins, potent inhibitors of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase (HMGCR), are widely prescribed cholesterol-lowering medications applied extensively in the elderly population for several decades [47]. Statins can be categorized as either hydrophilic or lipophilic, depending on their solubility in water or lipid-containing solvents. Due to their outstanding tolerance and economic advantages, statins are globally utilized in both primary and secondary cardiovascular prevention. Notably, statins present low cytotoxicity towards non-transformed cells while exhibit high tumoricidal activity, resulting in the survival of normal cells while elimination of transformed cells [48]. In contrast to other molecular targeted chemotherapeutic agents that necessitate local delivery and have toxic side effects, statins can be administered systemically to patients owing to their tumor-specific apoptosis properties and minimal general toxicities [48,49]. Additionally, clinical trials have shown that long-term used of low doses or short-term use of high doses of statin is well-tolerated and associated with minimal toxicity [50,51].

Increasing clinical evidence suggests that statin administration might improve the outcome of PCa. A large cohort study involving 31,790 patients indicated that postdiagnosis statin use was associated with decreased PCa mortality [52]. Statin use at the initiation of ADT has also been correlated with a longer time to progression in patients with hormone-sensitive PCa [53,54]. Consequently, some preclinical studies have shed light on the potential protective effects of statins in PCa [55–57]. However, comprehensive and in-depth research is required to uncover the underlying mechanisms of statin use in PCa patients.

1.5 AKT signaling pathway in prostate cancer

AKT signaling is the most prominent non-AR pathways in PCa. More than 40% of primary and up to 70% of metastatic PCa exhibit genomic alterations in the PI3K/AKTsignaling pathway [9,44]. AKT functions as an oncogene and its phosphorylated form (pAKT) regulates cell survival, proliferation, growth, apoptosis, and glycogen metabolism [58,59]. Activated AKT phosphorylates several targets including Bcl-2, mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR), glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3), P21, and cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs), which are implicated in multiple cellular processes [60,61]. The activation of AKT pathway contributes to the tumorigenesis, progression [62,63] and castration-resistant of PCa [63,64]. In addition, the upregulation of phosphorylated AKT (pAKT) is involved in docetaxel resistance [65]. Thus far, promising outcomes have been shown in recent phase II and III clinical trials for mCRPC patients treated with AKT inhibitors (Ipatasertib and capivasertib) in combination with ADT or docetaxel [66,67]. Multiple ongoing trials are evaluating various AKT inhibitors in PCa, employing different combination at various stages. In this context, focusing on AKT inhibition might emerge as a key approach for both preventing and treating PCa.

2. Hypothesis and study aims

Despite of potential anti-cancer properties and preventive role suggested by various studies, the differential efficacy of statins, the sensitivity of castration- and chemotherapy-resistant PCa to statins and the underlying biological mechanisms still remain unclear.

We hypothesize that statins exert potent tumor-inhibitory effects on both CRPC and docetaxel-resistant PCa cells, showing promise as either primary or complementary therapeutic agents. This project, utilizing different types of androgen-insensitive PCa cell lines with castration- and chemotherapy-resistant features, aims to

i) elucidate the anti-cancer activities of statins.

ii) identify the substance class having stronger potency in inhibiting tumor growth.

iii) investigate the involved signaling pathway responsible for these antitumor activities.

iv) determine sensitivities of castration- and chemotherapy-resistant PCa models to statins.

By comparing the effects on the parental androgen-insensitive and docetaxel-resistant sublines treated with different statins, we aim to clarify the optimal treatment settings and to identify the molecular subgroups of men who might benefit more from statin use than others. Figure 1 provides an overview of the initial study design.



Figure 1. An overview of the study.

3. Materials and Methods

3.1 Cell culture and reagents

Androgen-insensitive cell lines PC3 and DU145 were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and authenticated by Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen (DSMZ, Braunschweig, Germany). The PC3 cells were derived from bone metastasis of grade IV of PCa, they do not respond to androgens and have high metastatic potential [68]. DU145 was isolated from the brain metastasis of primary prostate adenocarcinoma origin, these cells are androgen-insensitive and with moderate metastatic potential [69]. Cells were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium (Gibco, Paisley, UK) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS, Gibco, Grand Island, USA) and 50 U/ml of penicillin/streptomycin (Gibco) at 37 °C in a humidified incubator with 5% CO₂. Chemical atorvastatin (S5715), simvastatin (S1792), pravastatin (S5713) and rosuvastatin-calcium (S2169) were purchased from selleckchem (USA) and it was dissolved in solvent dimethylsulfoxid (DMSO. Serva, Heidelberg, Germany).

3.2 Culture of docetaxel-resistant cells

The used docetaxel-resistant sublines PC3-DR and DU145-DR were friendly provided by Prof. Z.Culig (Urology Laboratory, Innsbruck Medical University, Austria). PC3-DR and DU145-DR cells were derived from corresponding parental cells by long-term exposure to docetaxel and finally cultured in the presence of 12.5 nM docetaxel. Establishment of stable docetaxel-resistant cell lines in accordance with a previous study [70]. Docetaxel was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA) and it was dissolved in 99.9% ethanol (EtOH. Geyer, Renningen, Germany).

3.3 Cell proliferation assay

Cell proliferation was evaluated using the Cell proliferation Kit II (XTT. Roche, Mannheim, Germany) following the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, the optimal cell number required for each well was determined. Parental cells (PC3 and DU145) and corresponding docetaxel-resistant cells (PC3-DR and DU145-DR) maintained in RPMI 1640 medium were seeded in a 96-well plate. The cells were then treated with different concentrations of chemicals (atorvastatin, simvastatin, pravastatin, rosuvastatin or docetaxel) after 24 h incubation. The XTT mixture (50 µL) was added to per well after

72 h treatment. After 4 h of incubation under culture conditions, the absorbance was measured at 490 nm with a reference wavelength of 630 nm utilizing ELISA reader (DIAS MAX 002, Dynex Technologies, Chantilly, USA).

3.4 Wound healing assay

Parental androgen-insensitive cells (PC3 and DU145) and corresponding docetaxelresistant cells (PC3-DR and DU145-DR) were seeded in 6-well plates and maintained under culture conditions. The appropriate number of cells for each well was determined based on the cells reaching approximately 95% confluence after incubation for 24 h. Wounds were then created by scratching the cell monolayer with a 200 μ L sterile pipette tip. This was followed by a gentle phosphate buffered saline (PBS) washing to remove the suspended cells and debris. Next, the cells were treated with atorvastatin (5 and 10 μ M) or simvastatin (5 and 10 μ M) maintained in serum-free medium (3%) and incubated for 24h. The wound was photographed under an inverted microscope (Axiocam 105 color, Zeiss) at 10 × magnification at 0 and 24 h intervals using ZEN lite software (Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany). The relative migration rate was calculated by comparison of the residual cell-free area to the original scratch area. ImageJ software was employed for the area measurement.

3.5 Caspase 3/7 apoptosis assay

The parental androgen-insensitive cells (PC3 and DU145) and corresponding docetaxel-resistant cells (PC3-DR and DU145-DR) were seeded in T25 flasks with optimal density. The cells were incubated for 24h under culture conditions and then treated with various concentrations (5 and 10 μ M) of lipophilic statins (atorvastatin and simvastatin) for 48h. The Caspase-Glo[®] 3/7 assay was performed followed the manufacturer instructions (Promega, Madison, USA). Briefly, 20 μ L PBS and 5 μ L cell lysates were added to each well of a white polystyrene plate (Thermo Fisher, USA). Subsequently, 50 μ L Caspase-Glo reagent was added to each well, the plate was gently shaken and then the cells were incubated in the dark for 30 min at room temperature. Luminescence was detected using a microplate reader (TECAN GENios, Switzerland) and the luminescence intensity was normalized to protein content of the cell lysates.

3.6 Cell Cycle Analysis

The parental cells (PC3 and DU145) and the corresponding docetaxel-resistant cells (PC3-DR and DU145-DR) were seeded in T25 flask with suitable density. The cells were cultured for 24h and then treated with different concentrations (2.5 and 5 μ M) of lipophilic statins (atorvastatin and simvastatin) for 48h to reach a confluence of 70-80%. Subsequently, the cells were washed with pre-cooled PBS, harvested with Trypsin and fixed with 4mL pre-cold 80% EtOh. Following this, the cells were stained with 10 μ g/mL of propidium iodide solution containing 1 μ g/mL RNaseA solution for 30 min in the dark. Finally, the cell cycle distribution was monitored by flow cytometry (FACS CANTO 2, BD Bioscience Systems, Heidelberg, Germany) and analyzed using Mod-Fit software (Verity Software House).

3.7 Western blot

Cell pellets were harvested from parental androgen-insensitive cells (PC3 and DU145) and respective docetaxel-resistant cells (PC3-DR and DU145-DR) that were treated with different concentrations (5 μ M and 10 μ M) of lipophilic statins (atorvastatin and simvastatin) for 48h in T25 flasks. Proteins were extracted using cold radio-immunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) lysis buffer supplemented with protease and phosphatase inhibitors (EMD biosciences, Darmstadt, Germany). Cell lysate was centrifuged at 14,000 rpm/min for 30 min at 4°C. Protein concentrations were determined using the bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay kit (Thermo, Rockford, USA). Protein samples were equilibrated in RIPA and lithium dodecyl sulfate (LDS) sample buffer (Invitrogen) and then boiled at 70 °C for 10 min.

Equal amounts of protein (30 µg) were separated on 4%-12% precast NuPAGE Bis-Tris gel (Invitrogen) and transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (Whatman). The membranes were blocked with blocking buffer (Thermo, Rockford, USA) at room temperature and incubated with primary antibodies overnight at 4 °C, then incubated with corresponding secondary antibodies at room temperature for 1h. Followed by incubation with the enhanced chemiluminescence reagent kit (ECL. Thermo, Rockford, USA) for 5min. The target protein bands were detected using the Fusion solo S and VisionCatp Image system (v16.13a) from Vilber (France). The following specific primary antibodies were obtained from Cell Signaling Technology: AKT (1:1000, 9272), p-AKT (Ser473) (1:1000, 4060), p-GSK-3β (Ser9) (1:1000, 9336), p21 Waf1/Cip1 (12D1) (1:1000, 2947), and CDK2 (78B2) (1:1000, 2546). The Mcl-1 (S-19) (1:500, sc-819) primary antibody was purchased from Santa Cruz. The Cyclin D1 (1:150, MA1-39546) and GAPDH (1:4000, MA5-15738-HRP) loading control primary antibodies were purchased from Invitrogen. The CDK1 antibody [A17] (1:1500, ab18) primary antibody was obtained from Abcam. The goat (1:1500,P0447) anti-mouse and swine anti-rabbit (1:1700,P0217) immunoglobulins/HRP secondary antibodies were supplied by Dako.

3.8 Statistical Analysis

Statistic Package for Social Science (SPSS) 22.0 statistical software (IBM, Armonk, NY, USA) was utilized for data analysis. GraphPad Prism 8.0 software (La Jolla, CA, USA) was used for graphing. Densities of the western blot's protein bands were quantified by Image J software. Two-tailed unpaired Student's t- test was employed for comparison between two groups. Data are presented as the Mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM). A P-value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant (*P< 0.05, **P< 0.01 and ***P< 0.001), NS indicates no statistical difference.

4. Results

4.1 Verification of the docetaxel resistance in PC3-DR and DU145-DR cell lines

The used docetaxel-resistant sublines PC3-DR and DU145-DR were kindly provided by Prof. Z. Culig from the Urology Laboratory at Innsbruck Medical University, Austria. Resistance to docetaxel was verified using the XTT assay, which measured the cell proliferation response to increasing concentrations of docetaxel. While a concentration of 6.25 nM of docetaxel induced more than a 50% inhibition of cell proliferation (IC₅₀ < 6.25 nM) in the parental androgen-independent cell lines (PC3 and DU145), both PC3-DR and DU145-DR cells didn't show any significant alternations in cell viability and proliferation after treatment with up to 12.5 nM of docetaxel (Figure 2A and 2B).



Figure 2. Proliferation of both parental and resistant cell lines treated with docetaxel (DOC), as measured by the XTT assay (A) PC3 and PC3-DR (B) DU145 and DU145-DR. The data are displayed as the Mean \pm SEM from at least three independent experiments. NS indicates no statistical difference. Statistical significance is noted as follows: *P< 0.05, **P< 0.01 and *P< 0.001 compared to the control.

4.2 Impact of commonly used statins on androgen-independent PCa cell proliferation and superiority of lipophilic agents

Given the uncertain anti-cancer activity of statins against PCa, we conducted a comprehensive evaluation using the XTT assay. This was to measure the effects of two hydrophilic (Pravastatin (PRA) and Rosuvastatin (ROS)) and two lipophilic (Atorvastatin (ATO) and Simvastatin (SIM)) statins which are widely prescribed to men.

The study initially focused on androgen-independent (castration-resistant) PC3 cells and their docetaxel-resistant counterparts PC3-DR, treating them with varying concentrations (2.5, 5, and 10 μ M) of the selected statins over a 72-hour period. The cell viability and proliferation after the treatment of each group were determined by XTT assay.

As shown in Figure 3, both lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM) significantly inhibited the PCa cell proliferation, whereas the hydrophilic statins (PRA and ROS) had no substantial impact. Among them, SIM proved to be the most potent inhibitor of proliferation, reducing it by more than 60% in both PC3 (64.5%) and PC3-DR (64.6%) cell lines at the concentration of 10 μ M (Figure 3A and 3B).



Figure 3. Determination of cell proliferation in (A) PC3 and (B) PC3-DR cell lines following treatment with hydrophilic (PRA and ROS) or lipophilic (ATO and SIM) statins using the XTT assay. The data are displayed as the Mean \pm SEM from at least three independent experiments. NS indicates no statistical difference. Statistical significance is noted as follows: *P< 0.05, **P< 0.01 and *P< 0.001 compared to the control.

4.3 Enhanced sensitivity of docetaxel-resistant PCa cells to lipophilic statins

Since observations revealed a more favorable anti-proliferative effect of the lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM) on cell growth, further experiments were carried out to validate this activity of the lipophilic statins in other cell lines. For this purpose, two additional androgen-insensitive cell lines, DU145 and DU145-DR, were treated with the

increasing concentrations (2.5, 5 and 10 μ M) of ATO and SIM, similar to the treatments applied to PC3 and PC3-DR. The inhibitory effects on cell growth in DU145 and DU145-DR varied significantly based on the type of statins (ATO vs SIM) and the cell's therapy resistance (parental CRPC cells vs docetaxel-resistant sublines). Figure 4 compares the inhibitor effects of ATO and SIM on the proliferation of androgen-independent PC3 and DU145 cells, with SIM showing a markedly stronger effect than ATO in both cell lines (Figure 4A and 4B).



Figure 4. Differential efficacy of ATO and SIM in inhibiting proliferation of (A) PC3 and (B) DU145 cells. Treatment involved exposure to increasing concentrations of ATO and SIM (2.5, 5, and 10 μ M) for 72 hours, which highlighted significant differences in their inhibitory effectiveness at these concentrations. The data are displayed as the Mean ± SEM from at least three independent experiments. NS indicates no statistical difference. Statistical significance is noted as follows: *P< 0.05, **P< 0.01 and *P< 0.001 between ATO and SIM at the same concentrations.

As in the PC3 cell lines, SIM induced equal inhibition of proliferation in both parental and docetaxel-resistant cell lines as ATO (Figures 5A and 5B). Unlike the similar response exhibited by the parental PC3 and docetaxel-resistant PC3-DR cells to both lipophilic statins, the DU145 cell lines showed a clear difference in sensitivity based on the presence of docetaxel resistance as illustrated in Figure 5C and 5D. Notably, DU145-DR cells demonstrated greater sensitivity to both statins compared to their non-resistant, parental DU145 counterpart at the same concentrations (Figures 5C and 5D). Reflecting these findings, doses of drugs (5 and 10 μ M) were identified as the most

effective for subsequent phases of the study. Taken together, the lipophilic statins either demonstrated comparable inhibitory effects between the parental and its docetaxel-resistant counterpart, as observed in PC3 and PC3-DR, or showed even enhanced activity in the docetaxel-resistant subline as seen in DU145-DR. This was despite the aggressive and multiple therapy-refractory features of the latter (docetaxel resistant), as previously reported [71,72].



Figure 5. Difference in sensitivity of PCa cells to lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM) depending on the presence of docetaxel resistance. Cells were subjected to treatment with ATO and SIM at same increasing concentrations (2.5, 5, and 10 μ M) for 72 hours. This facilitated a comparative analysis of sensitivity across cell lines between PC3 and its docetaxel-resistant counterpart PC3-DR, at the identical concentrations of (A) ATO and (B) SIM. Similarly, comparisons were made between DU145 and its docetaxel-resistant DU145-DR counterpart at the identical concentrations of (C) ATO and (D) SIM. Data represent the Mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance (Student's t-test) is noted as follows: *P< 0.05, **P< 0.01 and

*P< 0.001 between parental and docetaxel-resistant cell lines at the same concentrations, NS indicates no statistical difference.

4.4 Reduced migration of PCa cells following ATO and SIM treatment

To further explore the effects of lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM) on the migration of PCa cells in vitro, wound healing assays were conducted (Figure 6 and 7). Both ATO and SIM significantly reduced the mobility of both parental and docetaxel-resistant cells. Interestingly, a concentration of 5 μ M SIM was already sufficient to dramatically limit the migration in both PC3 and PC3-DR cells (Figure 6A and 6B), where motility was reduced to 43.1% and 13.0% in PC3 and PC3-DR cells, respectively (Figure 6C and 6D). In contrast, the control group of PC3 and PC3-DR cells exhibited high motility, achieving 100% wound closure within 24 hours. Similar to the observed proliferation inhibition, SIM outperformed ATO in curtailing migration across a spectrum of concentrations for both DU145 and DU145-DR cells (Figure 7A and 7B). The most significant reduction in migration was observed at a 10 μ M concentration of SIM, with DU145 and DU145-DR cells showing relative migration rates of 13% and 4.9%, respectively (Figure 7C and 7D). These findings support the significant inhibitory influence of lipophilic statins on PCa migration.



Figure 6. Inhibition of PC3 and PC3-DR cell migration by lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM). Representative images of scratch wound healing assays in (A) PC3 and (B) PC3-DR cells, following treatment with ATO and SIM treatments at concentrations of 5 or 10 μ M for designated time intervals. The corresponding quantification of relative migration rates in (C) PC3 and (D) PC3-DR. Images were captured at 10 × magnification and evaluated in ImageJ software. A scale bar of 100 μ m is provided for reference. Data represent the Mean ± SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = not significant.



Figure 7. Inhibition of DU145 and DU145-DR cell migration by lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM). Representative images of scratch wound healing assays in (A) DU145 and (B) DU145-DR cells, following treatment with ATO and SIM at concentrations of 5 or 10 μ M for designated time intervals. The corresponding quantification of relative migration rates for (C) DU145 and (D) DU145-DR. Images were captured at 10 × magnification and evaluated in ImageJ software. A scale bar of 100 μ m is provided for reference. Error bars indicate the Mean ± SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was assessed by Student's t-test compare to the control group; *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = significant.

4.5 Induction of apoptosis in PCa cells following treatment with ATO and SIM

Apoptosis is mediated by caspases, with caspase 3/7 serving as the primary executioners. Thus, changes in caspase 3/7 activity were assessed to determine whether used PCa cells exhibited an apoptotic response following treatment with lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM) at concentrations of 5 μ M and 10 μ M. Treatment with ATO and SIM notably enhanced caspase 3/7 activity in both androgen-insensitive PC3/DU145 and their corresponding docetaxel-resistant cells, as illustrated in Figure 8. A similar dramatic increase in apoptosis was observed in PC3, PC3-DR and DU145, with the most significant effects seen following treatment with 5 μ M SIM (Figure 8A and 8B). These dramatic changes in caspase-3/7 activity of PC3, PC3-DR and DU145 cells were 3.1-fold, 8.6-fold and 2.4-fold increase, respectively, compared to control induced by 5 μ M SIM. DU145-DR cells showed a concentration-dependent increase in caspase 3/7 activity, with 10 μ M SIM leading to a notable 2.7-fold increase (2967.0 \pm 199.4 RUL, P < 0.001) compared to the control group (Figure 8B).



Figure 8. Impact of lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM) on caspase 3/7 activity in PC3/-DR and DU145/-DR cells after 48 hours of treatment. Caspase 3/7 activity of (A) PC3 and PC3-DR cells (B) DU145 and DU145-DR cells was quantified using luminescence (RUL). Data represent the Mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS indicates not significant.

4.6 Blocking the transition from G1 to S phase in the cell cycle by ATO and SIM treatments

Flow cytometry was conducted to investigate the changes in cell cycle distribution after treatment with lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM). Collectively, both parental and

docetaxel-resistant cells exhibited a more pronounced response to SIM in suppressing cell division through blocking the transition from G1 to S Phase than ATO (Figure 9 and 10). In PC3 and PC3-DR cells, ATO and SIM treatments led to a dose-dependent accumulation of cells in G1 phase (Figure 9A), with SIM exhibiting a superior ability to regulate the cell cycle in comparison to ATO. The application of low dose SIM (2.5 μ M and 5 μ M) already induced the cell cycle blocking effects in both cell lines. The proportion of PC3 cells in the G1 phase increased from 48.6% in the control to 63.3% (P < 0.001) with 5 μ M ATO and to 70.0% (P < 0.001) with 5 μ M SIM. These alterations were accompanied by reduced populations in the S phase to 23.4% (P < 0.001) with 5 μ M ATO and to 16.8% (P < 0.001) with 5 μ M SIM, compared to 35.4% in the control group (Figure 9B). A similar influence of ATO and SIM on cell cycle progression was observed in the PC3-DR cell line (Figure 9A). At a 5 μ M concentration, both ATO and SIM induced a G1 phase arrest at 48 hours, increasing the G1 cell population from 37.2% in control to 45.9% with ATO (P < 0.01), and to 49.1% with SIM (P < 0.001, Figure 9C).



Figure 9. Cell cycle distribution in PC3 and PC3-DR after statin treatment (PI-staining). (A) Representative images of PC3 and PC3-DR cell populations are displayed after 48 hours of treatment with ATO and SIM. Statistical outcomes for (B) PC3 and (C) PC3-DR cells. Data represent the Mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = not significant.

Similarly, treating DU145 cells with 5 μ M SIM for 48 hours also led to increase in the G1 cells population (62.2%, P < 0.01) and a reduction in the S phase cells population (24.6%, P < 0.001) compared to control group (53.7% and 32.1%, respectively) as detailed in Figure 10A and 10B. The application of 5 μ M SIM caused a significant G1 arrest in the DU145-DR cells (52.1% vs 42.9%, P < 0.001) and a decrease in S phase (36.9% vs 45.5%, P < 0.001) compared to control group (Figure 10A and 10C). The observed inhibition of the transition from the G1 to the S phase correlates with the previously evaluated reduction of proliferation in PCa cells and indicates suppressed cell division due to G1 arrest.



Figure 10. Cell cycle distribution after statin treatment (PI-staining). (A) Representative images of DU145 and DU145-DR cell populations are displayed after 48 hours of treatment with ATO and SIM. Statistical outcomes for (B) DU145 and (C) DU145-DR cells. Data represent the Mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = not significant.

4.7 Impact of ATO and SIM on cell cycle regulating proteins

To elucidate the molecules contributing to the anticancer effects of statins, we analyzed the expression of cell cycle and apoptosis-regulating proteins, alongside the associated signaling pathways. In terms of cell cycle regulation, the expression of p21, CDK1, CDK2, and Cyclin D1 in all tested cell lines was assessed after 48 hours of treatment with ATO and SIM using Western Blot (WB).

Subsequent WB analysis revealed that ATO and SIM exerted comparable effects in PC3/-DR cells (Figure 11), significantly increasing p21 levels in both PC3 and PC3-DR cells (Figures 11A and 11B) and decreasing Cyclin D1, CDK1, and CDK2 expressions (Figures 11C-11E). These findings suggest that lipophilic statins may trigger G1 phase arrest in the cell cycle through the p21-Cyclin D1/CDK1/CDK2 pathway, thereby halting the progression of PCa.



Figure 11. Regulation of cell cycle-related proteins in DU145 and DU145-DR cells after lipophilic statin treatment. (A) Representative Western blot images for p21, Cyclin D1, CDK1, and CDK2. (B-E) Quantitative analysis of their expression level. GAPDH served as loading control. Data represent the Mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = not significant.

In DU145 and DU145-DR cells, WB results confirmed that ATO and SIM significantly affected cell cycle proteins (p21, Cyclin D1, CDK1, CDK2) (Figure 12A). Both statins increased p21 expression in DU145/-DR cells notably (Figures 12A and 12B). However, the Cyclin D1 expression rose in DU145 cells treated with ATO and SIM, while it was markedly reduced in cells harboring docetaxel resistance (DU145-DR) as shown in Figures 12A and 12C. CDK1 was also inhibited by ATO (10 μ M) and SIM (5 μ M and 10 μ M) in both cell types (Figure 12A and 12D). Moreover, SIM significantly reduced CDK2 in both DU145/-DR cells, unlike ATO, which only affected DU145 cells.



Figure 12. Regulation of cell cycle-related proteins in DU145 and DU145-DR cells after lipophilic statin treatment. Protein levels of key cell cycle-regulators were detected by Western blotting. (A) the representative Western blot images for p21, Cyclin D1, CDK1, and CDK2. (B-E) quantitative analysis of their expression level. GAPDH served as loading control. Data represent the Mean ± SEM of at least three independent

experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = not significant.

4.8 Impact of statins on AKT signaling and apoptosis regulating downstream targets in androgen-independent and docetaxel-resistant PCa cells.

To explore mechanisms behind enhanced apoptosis and reduced cell division, we examined the AKT signaling pathway. AKT activation plays a crucial role in PCa cell survival and progression, primarily through phosphorylation, impacting downstream proteins such as GSK-3 β and MCL-1 splice variants (Mcl-1L and Mcl-1S). Particularly, Mcl-1 is a key apoptosis regulating member of Bcl-2 family in PCa. Thus, we analyzed the expression and phosphorylation of AKT, pGSK-3 β , Mcl-1L, and Mcl-1S following statin treatment using WB.

In PC3/-DR cells, a significant reduction in the p-AKT/AKT ratio indicated AKT dephosphorylation and thereby decreased activation (Figures 13A, 13B and 13D) of the signaling. This led to decreased levels of downstream targets like p-GSK-3β and McI-1L, while McI-1S expression varied, indicating that statins may modulate the AKT-GSK-3β-MCL-1 pathway (Figures 13A and 13E-13G). These results suggest lipophilic statins can impair cell viability through disrupting the AKT-GSK-3β-MCL-1 signaling axis.



Figure 13. Impact of ATO and SIM on apoptosis-relevant proteins and AKT signaling in PC3/-DR cells. (A) Representative Western blot images for AKT, p-AKT, p-GSK-3 β , McI-1L and McI-1S. (B-H) Quantitative analysis of their expression levels. GAPDH served as loading control. Data represent the Mean ± SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = not significant.

SIM (5 and 10 μ M) significantly decreased both basal AKT and phosphorylated AKT levels in DU145/-DR cells, as illustrated in Figures 14A, 14B, and 14C, without altering the p-AKT/AKT ratio (Figure 14D). Notably, 10 μ M SIM significantly downregulated the

anti-apoptotic McI-1L and upregulated the pro-apoptotic McI-1S in both cell lines (Figures 14A, 14F, 14G). This modulation coincides with increased caspase 3/7 activity, suggesting apoptosis, as previously shown (Figure 8B).



Figure 14. Impact of ATO and SIM on apoptosis-relevant proteins and AKT signaling in DU145/-DR cells. (A) Representative Western blot images for AKT, p-AKT, p-GSK-3 β , McI-1L and McI-1S. (B-H) Quantitative analysis of their expression levels. GAPDH served as loading control. Data represent the Mean ± SEM of at least three independent experiments. Statistical significance was determined using Student's t-test compared to control: *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, NS = not significant.

4.9 ATO and SIM do not re-sensitize the docetaxel-resistant cells to docetaxel

Encouraged by the favorable effects of statins on PCa cells, we were curious whether the lipophilic statin (ATO and SIM) would re-sensitize the docetaxel-resistant cells to docetaxel. A proliferation assay was conducted to investigate the combination therapy effects using androgen-independent (PC3 and DU145) and corresponding DR cells (Figure 15). Unfortunately, ATO and SIM do not re-sensitized the docetaxel-resistant cells to docetaxel (Figure 15C, and 15G). We then proceeded to verify our findings at protein level in PC3 and PC3-DR cells, focusing on the apoptosis-related proteins (AKT, p-AKT, p-GSK-3β, Mcl-1L and Mcl-1S) and cell cycle-relevant proteins (P21, Cyclin D1, CDK1 and CDK2) (Figure 16). Similar protein regulation was observed in combination therapy as in the case of monotherapy of lipophilic statins (ATO and SIM).



Figure 15. Differences in inhibitory effects between lipophilic statin (ATO or SIM) and combination therapy (lipophilic statin and docetaxel) treatment in (A) PC3 (B) PC3-DR (C) DU145 and (D) DU145-DR cells. All values are displayed as Mean \pm SEM from triplicate experiments. NS indicates not significant, *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001.



Figure 16. The expression levels of cell cycle and apoptosis regulators in PC3 and PC3-DR after the combination therapy. Representative bands for apoptosis-related proteins (AKT, p-AKT, p-GSK-3β, McI-1L and McI-1S) and cell cycle-related proteins (P21, Cyclin D1, CDK1 and CDK2). GAPDH served as the loading control. Data from one experiment.

4.10 Conclusions

Lipophilic statins demonstrate anti-cancer effects in both androgen-independent and docetaxel-resistant CRPC cells via the AKT pathway. SIM proves to be more effective than ATO in targeting both types of CRPC, with docetaxel-resistant cells exhibiting higher sensitivity to statins compared to their parental counterparts. Our study provides evidence of the significant anticancer capability of lipophilic statins in treatment-

resistant PCa, supporting their use as complementary therapy for CRPC patients undergoing hormone and chemotherapy interventions.

5. Discussions

PCa boasts a 97% 5-year cancer-specific survival rate when diagnosed and treated at localized stages, in contrast to 30% in the metastatic setting [4,5]. Advanced-stage of disease is present in approximately 10-20% of PCa patients at diagnosis. This includes both locally advanced and metastatic cases that often require ADT therapy [73,74]. However, PCa eventually progresses to CRPC following ADT strategies [22], and the prevalence of CRPC has been estimated at 17.8% among patients with PCa in the US population [23]. CRPC diminishes patient's quality of life and reduces the life expectancy, while only a limited number of therapeutic approaches are capable of improving the survival. A docetaxel-based regimen has demonstrated a 2.4 months survival benefit in patients with advanced PCa [27]. However, an inevitable emergence of resistance to docetaxel eventually develops in PCa patients, presenting a significant challenge in modern oncology [26].

Since 2011, the therapeutic spectrum for CRPC has rapidly expanded, and new agents include drugs that target the androgen axis, such as abiraterone and enzalutamide [75]. These novel drugs provide survival benefits to CRPC patients, however they also impose a significant economic burden, serious side effects and acquired resistance. [75,76].

Accumulating epidemiologic evidence has shown that statin use reduces the risk of advanced PCa [77–79] and statin users have significantly lower PCa-specific mortality compared to non-users [80–82]. Statins are among the most frequently prescribed medications in the US [83], with simvastatin and atorvastatin being the two most commonly used agents, accounting for 42% and 20% of all statin users, respectively [84]. A prospective meta-analysis of 90056 participants in 14 randomized trials of statins demonstrated the long-term (5-year) safety and tolerability of statin treatment [85]. Additionally, the cost of statin use is negligible compared to the expensive chemotherapy drugs and AR signaling inhibitors that contribute considerable economic burden of PCa. A population-based study revealed that PCa is related to high economic costs (€8.43 billion) in the European Union, including €3.12 billion medication costs [86].

In the present study, we provided preclinical evidence regarding the variable anticancer effects of statins on androgen-insensitive PCa cells representing CRPC and docetaxel-resistant PCa cells. We observed that lipophilic statins (atorvastatin and simvastatin) have a higher cytotoxic effect than hydrophilic statins (pravastatin and rosuvastatin) in both castration- and chemotherapy-resistant PCa cells. The treatment with lipophilic statins inhibited the proliferation, migration, cell cycle and induced apoptosis in PCa cells via the AKT pathway. Furthermore, our data revealed that simvastatin has a superior cytotoxic effect and induces apoptosis more effectively in both androgen-insensitive and docetaxel-resistant CRPC cells than atorvastatin. To our knowledge, this is the first study to report that simvastatin displays greater efficacy in docetaxel-resistant cells than parental androgen-insensitive cells.

Interestingly, several studies have also suggested that lipophilic statins have a promising potential in PCa treatment, alongside a variety of anticancer mechanisms. The nuclear factor-κB (NF-κB) has been suggested to play an important role in inhibiting cell growth and inducing apoptosis in CRPC following simvastatin treatment [56,87]. Additionally, simvastatin has been proven to enhance anti-cancer effects when combined with various drugs in different androgen-sensitive PCa cell lines (LNCaP and VCaP) [88,89]. Furthermore, both simvastatin and atorvastatin have been shown to enhance radiosensitivity or radiotherapy on both PCa cells and Xenograft models [90–92]. These studies underscore the superior anti-cancer effects of lipophilic statins in PCa, as investigated in our study. The consistent research also provides molecular biological rationales for the clinical investigations that have revealed an association of lipophilic statins with decreased incidence, improved prognosis [93], and decreased PCa risk [94]. Similarly, a population-based case-control study demonstrated that statin use, the majority of prescriptions (93%) were for lipophilic statins, is related to risk reduction of advanced PCa [95].

Regarding the biological mechanisms underlying anticancer-action of statins are not clearly defined yet. In this project, we more focused on apoptosis and cell cycle regulating activity of statins as well as involved signaling pathway than on the biochemical explanation about the cholesterol metabolisms and cancer progression.

The evasion from programmed cell death via apoptosis is a hallmark of cancer and throughout cancer development and progression [96]. Members of Bcl-2 protein family regulate intrinsic apoptosis and are stratified into two subgroups based on their structural and sequence homology domains: anti-apoptotic members (Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, Bcl-W and Mcl-1) and pro-apoptotic members (Bak, Bax and Bim) [46,97]. Among others, the human Mcl-1 gene is located on chromosome 1g21 and consists of three exons [98]. The Mcl-1 gene generates three splice variants, comprising of antiapoptotic protein Mcl-1L (full length), the pro-apoptotic proteins Mcl-1S (short) and Mcl-1ES (extra short) [99,100]. Our results demonstrated that lipophilic statins treatment could induce apoptosis in CRPC and docetaxel-resistant CRPC by targeting Mcl-1L and Mcl-1S through AKT pathway for the first time (Figure 8, 13 and 14). Moreover, Mcl-1 has been shown to be associated with metastasis in PCa [101,102], consistent with our data showing that the migration rate are reduced following statin treatment (Figure 6 and 7) and the Mcl-1 expression (Mcl-1L and Mcl-1S). A similar study discovered that simvastatin promotes irinotecan-induced apoptosis in PCa via inhibition of Mcl-1 [103]. However, this study failed to elucidate the underlying signaling pathway and the effect was based on the combination therapy of two therapeutic agents, simvastatin and irinotecan. Mcl-1 expression is high in hormone-insensitive, metastatic phenotype of advanced stage PCa, emphasizing it's significance in PCa progression [104]. In this context, several studies indicated that Mcl-1 is a promising target for PCa treatment independent of the AR pathway [101,105,106] and multiple clinical trials with selective Mcl-1 inhibitors are currently ongoing [107].

As shown in Figure 17, the AKT signaling pathway is recognized for its involvement in cell cycle progression, apoptosis, migration as well as cell survival. P21 belongs to cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor (CDI) family that modulates cell cycle through binding to cyclin/CDK complexes and inhibiting their activity [108]. In the context of cell cycle regulation in PCa, previous research has highlighted the significant role of AKT, CDK1, CDK2 and p21 play in antitumor and cell cycle regulatory activity of CD44+ PCa stem cells as well as in PCa cells resistant to docetaxel or cabazitaxel [109,110]. In our study, we revealed that lipophilic statins treatment in the both CRPC and docetaxel-resistant CRPC cells inducing substantial cell cycle arrest at the G1 phase and downregulation of pAKT with upregulated p21 and decreased Cyclin D1, CDK1 and CDK2 (Figure 9,

10, 11 and 12). Lipophilic statins targets cell cycle by G1 arrest through the AKT pathway in castration- and chemotherapy-resistant PCa.



Akt Signaling

Figure 17. AKT signaling pathway. AKT plays a critical role in regulating diverse cellular functions including metabolism, proliferation, migration, survival, transcription and protein synthesis (illustration reproduced courtesy of Cell Signaling Technology, Inc.).

Our study is the first to reveal the anticancer effects of lipophilic statins in docetaxelresistant PCa via the AKT signaling pathway. Several mechanisms have been proposed regarding how statins might impact distinct pathways essential for cancer formation and progression through both cholesterol-mediated or non-cholesterolmediated mechanisms [111]. Previous studies demonstrated that atorvastatin and simvastatin could inhibit the development of PCa by attenuating epithelialmesenchymal transition [112,113], whereas only a single PCa cell line (PC3 or DU145) was selected for research. Another study showed that statins decrease castrationinduced bone marrow adiposity to inhibit PCa progression in bone through reducing BMSC-to-adipocyte transition [57]. In addition, multiple mechanisms and proteins have been investigated to show that atorvastatin or simvastatin could enhance radiosensitivity [90–92]. However, no specific molecular mechanisms were investigated in the study. Our study could provide strong evidence and complements these findings thereby support the therapeutic value of statin.

Despite the findings mentioned above, our study has several limitations. First, it is an in vitro investigation based on cell lines, lacking animal experiments and patient cohorts. Furthermore, the absence of supportive data from patients with castrationand chemotherapy-resistant PCa is another limitation. Most patients at our institution undergo surgery at the localized stage, which offers an excellent cure rate. Consequently, clinical data on chemotherapy-resistant PCa patients are limited, and even fewer patients receive statins during palliative therapy to avoid medicationinduced interactions or synergistic side effects. Therefore, collecting comprehensive data across departments poses a significant challenge. In future studies, the anticancer effects of lipophilic statins should be confirmed in animal models and through large-scale prospective or retrospective research across multiple oncology centers.

We acknowledge that the treatment concentration (5-10 μ M) adopted in our research is supratherapeutic compared to the commonly prescribed patient doses. The oral administration dosage range for patients of atorvastatin and simvastatin is 10-80 mg/day and 5-40 mg/day, respectively. The bioavailability of them has been reported as 12% and 5%, respectively [114]. Clinically relevant plasma concentrations of statins fall within the range of 10-100 nM [115]. Studies reported that a 20 mg simvastatin pill in humans will be plasma concentration of 3.2-8.7 nM and a time to maximum concentration will be 1.3-2.4 hr [116,117]. However, the vast majority of in vitro anticancer studies use 5-10 µM dose or higher, which exceed clinical pharmacologic conditions. It is worth noting that cells are incubated around hyperglycemic (glucose) and overabundant nutrient (FBS and glutamine) medium conditions, which resulting in excessive growth stimulation [118]. This definitely is a valid explanation for why higher doses are needed to see the effects of statins in vitro cell experiments than what is typically used in patients. Furthermore, a phase I study reported that oral doses of lovastatin ranging from 2 to 45 mg/kg/day can reach concentrations of up to 3.9 µM, which is link to anti-proliferative activity in vitro [50]. Their team also demonstrated that simvastatin at a high but clinically achievable concentration by dose-escalation when combined with a low concentration of enzalutamide [50,89]. Another potential strategy to enhance the anticancer effects of statins in PCa is to develop a targeted drug delivery system to overcome the low bioavailability and concentration. Hybrid nanocarrier systems can guide and augment statins cytotoxic activity against PCa and these smart carriers are continuously being implemented to improve the drug bioavailability and effectiveness, most importantly, allow for programmed sustained drug release. What's more, nanotechnology can be specifically targeted at PCa, improving the curative effect and reducing side effects [119-122]. Considering the above reasons combined with our findings, we therefore recommend lipophilic statins (atorvastatin and simvastatin) as adjuvant therapy against castration-resistant and chemotherapy-resistant PCa and not the main therapeutic agents. The use of the lipophilic statins for treatment of castration-resistant and chemotherapy-resistant PCa could be achieved with the assistance of a targeted drug delivery system, but not available yet. Further research is needed to explore this perspective in the future.

In summary, our study demonstrate that lipophilic statins (atorvastatin and simvastatin) inhibit growth and migration of CRPC cells and induce apoptosis and cell cycle arrest in a variety of androgen-insensitive and docetaxel-resistant cell lines through blocking the AKT pathway. Notably, we observed pronounced anticancer effects of simvastatin and significantly enhanced sensitivity of docetaxel-resistant cells to lipophilic statins compared to the parental cells. These findings indicate that lipophilic statins could serve as a potential adjunctive therapeutic medication for both CRPC and docetaxel-resistant CRPC alongside hormonal- and chemotherapeutic intervention. Nevertheless,

further research is necessary to better understand the synergistic anticancer effect of lipophilic statins and novel agents (docetaxel, abiraterone, enzalutamide) in CRPC and chemotherapy-resistant PCa.

6. Summary

6.1 Summary

In recent years, several clinical evidences have demonstrated that statin use improves the outcome of PCa. While various investigations suggested a potential preventive and therapeutic role for statins in PCa, limited evidence exists regarding their activity in aggressive PCa characterized by diverse therapy resistances. Furthermore, statins offer a therapeutic advantage of the confirmed safety and acceptable expenses by extensive clinical use in the general population over decades.

In order to evaluate the therapeutic potential of statins in CRPC, we investigated the efficacy and mechanisms of various statins in the androgen-insensitive PCa cell lines (PC3 and DU145) and their docetaxel-resistant sublines (PC3-DR and DU145-DR) mimicking castration-resistant and chemotherapy-resistant PCa. We observed that lipophilic statins (atorvastatin and simvastatin) effectively inhibited cell proliferation and migration in both castration- and chemotherapy- resistant PCa cells, which exhibit comparable drug sensitivity to statins. They also induced apoptosis and blocked cell cycle by arresting G1 phase through upregulating proteins p21 and downregulating Cyclin D1 and CDK1/CDK2 causing cell growth arrest. Statins strongly dephosphorylated AKT, which is able to promote apoptosis by inhibition of antiapoptotic proteins (Mcl-1L and p-GSK-3 β) and upregulation of proapoptotic proteins (Mcl-1S). The most significant effects were consistently elicited by simvastatin in both androgen-insensitive and docetaxel-resistant sublines, while the docetaxel-resistant cells exhibited heightened sensitivity to simvastatin compared to the parental cells.

Our study provides evidence for the substantial anti-cancer potential of lipophilic statins in therapy-resistant PCa. Furthermore, it elucidates a remarkable amplification in treatment response of docetaxel-resistant cells, with a notable emphasis on the efficacy of simvastatin. Given the outcomes of our investigations, coupled with the economic advantages and established safety profile of these drugs, the adjunctive use of lipophilic statins for patients with CRPC should be carefully considered during hormone and chemotherapy interventions.

6.2 Zusammenfassung

Statine, cholesterinsenkende Medikamente, zeichnen sich durch ihre nachgewiesene Verträglichkeit und akzeptable Kosten aus, begründet durch ihren breiten klinischen Einsatz in der Allgemeinbevölkerung über Jahrzehnte. In jüngster Zeit wurde beobachtet, dass die Einnahme von Statinen sowohl das Risiko für Prostatakrebs (PCa) verringert als auch das Überleben der Patienten verbessert. Obwohl nachfolgende Studien auf eine potenzielle präventive und therapeutische Rolle der Statine bei PCa hindeuten, besteht nur begrenzte Evidenz für ihre Wirksamkeit bei aggressiven PCa-Formen, die durch verschiedene Therapieresistenzen charakterisiert sind.

Um das therapeutische Potenzial von Statinen bei aggressivem, kastrationsresistentem PCa (CRPC) zu evaluieren, untersuchten wir die Wirksamkeit und die Mechanismen verschiedener Statine in androgen-unabhängigen PCa Zelllinien (PC3 und DU145) und ihren Docetaxel-resistenten Sublinien (PC3-DR und DU145-DR), die kastrations- und chemotherapieresistentes PCa repräsentieren.

Es wurde festgestellt, dass lipophile Statine, wie Atorvastatin und Simvastatin, die Zellproliferation und -migration in kastrations- und chemoresistenten PCa-Zellen effektiv hemmten, während hydrophile Wirkstoffe nur begrenzte Effekte zeigten. Diese Statine blockierten den Zellzyklus, indem sie die G1-Phase durch Hochregulierung von p21 und Herunterregulierung von Cyclin D1 und CDK1/CDK2 stoppten, was zu einem vermehrten Zellwachstumsstillstand führte. Die signifikantesten krebshemmende Effekte wurden konsistent durch Simvastatin erzielt. Überraschenderweise zeigten die aggressiven, Docetaxel-resistenten Sublinien eine deutlich erhöhte Empfindlichkeit gegenüber Simvastatin im Vergleich zu den parentalen Zellen, insbesondere in Bezug auf verringerte Migration und verstärkte Apoptose.

Neben der Induktion von Apoptose durch deutlich erhöhte Caspase-3/7-Aktivität reduzierten die Statine auch die Expression und Phosphorylierung von AKT, was die Hemmung anti-apoptotischer Mcl-1L und die Hochregulierung pro-apoptotischer Mcl-1S förderte. Diese Blockade des AKT-Signalwegs trug vermutlich zu den beobachteten pro-apoptotischen und anti-proliferativen Effekten der Statine bei.

Unsere Studie belegt das antikarzinogene Potenzial lipophiler Statine bei PCa. Insbesondere die gesteigerte Sensibilität von Docetaxel-resistenten Zellen gegenüber lipophilen Statinen könnte therapeutisch bedeutsam für die Behandlung des chemoresistenten CRPC sein. Angesichts der Ergebnisse unserer Untersuchungen, gekoppelt mit den wirtschaftlichen Vorteilen und dem etablierten Sicherheitsprofil dieser Medikamente, sollte der Einsatz von lipophilen Statinen, insbesondere Simvastatin, als unterstützende Therapieoption bei Patienten mit CRPC in Erwägung gezogen werden, auch im Rahmen von Hormon- und Chemotherapieinterventionen.

7. Abbreviations

PCa	Prostate cancer
SPOP	Speckle-type pox virus and zinc finger protein
TP53	Tumor protein P53
PTEN	phosphatase and tensin homolog
FOXA1	Forkhead box A1
AR	Androgen receptor
ERG	E-26 transformation-specific-related gene
AKT	Protein kinase B
BCR	Biochemical recurrence
PSA	Prostate-specific antigen
ADT	Androgen deprivation therapy
CRPC	Castration-resistant prostate cancer
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
mCRPC	Metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer
PARP	Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase
PI3K	Hosphoinositide 3-kinase
Bcl-2	B-cell lymphoma 2
Mcl-1	Myeloid cell leukemia-1
HMGCR	3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase
pAKT	Phosphorylated AKT
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
GSK3	Glycogen synthase kinase 3
CDKS	Cyclin-dependent kinases
ATCC	American Type Culture Collection
DSMZ	Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen
DMSO	Dimethylsulfoxid
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
PBS	Phosphate suffered saline
RIPA	Radio-immunoprecipitation assay
BCA	Bicinchoninic acid
LDS	Lithium dodecyl sulfate
ECL	Enhanced chemiluminescence
SPSS	Statistic package for social science

- SEM Standard error of the mean
- NF-κB Nuclear factor-κB
- p-CHK1 Phospho-checkpoint kinase 1
- CDI Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor
- CDKs Cyclin-dependent kinases

8. Reference

- [1] Siegel RL, Miller KD, Wagle NS, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2023. CA Cancer J Clin 2023. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21763.
- [2] Culp MBB, Soerjomataram I, Efstathiou JA, Bray F, Jemal A. Recent Global Patterns in Prostate Cancer Incidence and Mortality Rates. Eur Urol 2020. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2019.08.005.
- [3] seer.cancer.gov. Seer Research Plus Data Description Cases Diagnosed in 1975-2018*. 2021.
- [4] Bergengren O, Pekala KR, Matsoukas K, Fainberg J, Mungovan SF, Bratt O, et al. 2022 Update on Prostate Cancer Epidemiology and Risk Factors—A Systematic Review. Eur Urol 2023. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2023.04.021.
- [5] Miller KD, Nogueira L, Mariotto AB, Rowland JH, Yabroff KR, Alfano CM, et al. Cancer treatment and survivorship statistics, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin 2019. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21565.
- [6] Gandaglia G, Leni R, Bray F, Fleshner N, Freedland SJ, Kibel A, et al. Epidemiology and Prevention of Prostate Cancer. Eur Urol Oncol 2021. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euo.2021.09.006.
- [7] Plym A, Zhang Y, Stopsack KH, Delcoigne B, Wiklund F, Haiman C, et al. A Healthy Lifestyle in Men at Increased Genetic Risk for Prostate Cancer. Eur Urol 2023. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2022.05.008.
- [8] Jaratlerdsiri W, Jiang J, Gong T, Patrick SM, Willet C, Chew T, et al. Africanspecific molecular taxonomy of prostate cancer. Nature 2022. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-022-05154-6.
- [9] Taylor BS, Schultz N, Hieronymus H, Gopalan A, Xiao Y, Carver BS, et al. Integrative Genomic Profiling of Human Prostate Cancer. Cancer Cell 2010. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr.2010.05.026.
- [10] Berger MF, Lawrence MS, Demichelis F, Drier Y, Cibulskis K, Sivachenko AY, et al. The genomic complexity of primary human prostate cancer. Nature 2011. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09744.
- [11] Wang Z, Song Y, Ye M, Dai X, Zhu X, Wei W. The diverse roles of SPOP in prostate cancer and kidney cancer. Nat Rev Urol 2020. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41585-020-0314-z.
- [12] Marei HE, Althani A, Afifi N, Hasan A, Caceci T, Pozzoli G, et al. p53 signaling in cancer progression and therapy. Cancer Cell Int 2021. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12935-021-02396-8.
- [13] Bramhecha YM, Rouzbeh S, Guérard KP, Scarlata E, Brimo F, Chevalier S, et al. The combination of PTEN deletion and 16p13.3 gain in prostate cancer provides additional prognostic information in patients treated with radical prostatectomy. Mod Pathol 2019. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41379-018-0107-6.
- [14] Ibeawuchi C, Schmidt H, Voss R, Titze U, Abbas M, Neumann J, et al. Exploring prostate cancer genome reveals simultaneous losses of PTEN, FAS and PAPSS2 in patients with PSA recurrence after radical prostatectomy. Int J Mol Sci 2015. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms16023856.
- [15] Sahu B, Laakso M, Ovaska K, Mirtti T, Lundin J, Rannikko A, et al. Dual role of FoxA1 in androgen receptor binding to chromatin, androgen signalling and prostate cancer. EMBO J 2011. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2011.328.
- [16] Wilt TJ, Ullman KE, Linskens EJ, Macdonald R, Brasure M, Ester E, et al. Therapies for Clinically Localized Prostate Cancer: A Comparative

Effectiveness Review. J Urol 2021. https://doi.org/10.1097/JU.000000000001578.

- [17] Freedland SJ, Humphreys EB, Mangold LA, Eisenberger M, Dorey FJ, Walsh PC, et al. Risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality following biochemical recurrence after radical prostatectomy. JAMA 2005. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.294.4.433.
- [18] Kupelian PA, Buchsbaum JC, Elshaikh M, Reddy CA, Zippe C, Klein EA. Factors affecting recurrence rates after prostatectomy or radiotherapy in localized prostate carcinoma patients with biopsy Gleason score 8 or above. Cancer 2002. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.10977.
- [19] Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21660.
- [20] Coleman RE, Croucher PI, Padhani AR, Clézardin P, Chow E, Fallon M, et al. Bone metastases. Nat Rev Dis Prim 2020. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41572-020-00216-3.
- [21] HUGGINS C, STEVENS Jr. RE, HODGES C V. STUDIES ON PROSTATIC CANCER: II. THE EFFECTS OF CASTRATION ON ADVANCED CARCINOMA OF THE PROSTATE GLAND. Arch Surg 1941;43:209–23. https://doi.org/10.1001/archsurg.1941.01210140043004.
- [22] Karantanos T, Evans CP, Tombal B, Thompson TC, Montironi R, Isaacs WB. Understanding the mechanisms of androgen deprivation resistance in prostate cancer at the molecular level. Eur Urol 2015. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2014.09.049.
- [23] Alemayehu B, Buysman E, Parry D, Becker L, Nathan F. Economic burden and healthcare utilization associated with castration-resistant prostate cancer in a commercial and Medicare Advantage US patient population. J Med Econ 2010. https://doi.org/10.3111/13696998.2010.491435.
- [24] Kirby M, Hirst C, Crawford ED. Characterising the castration-resistant prostate cancer population: A systematic review. Int J Clin Pract 2011. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-1241.2011.02799.x.
- [25] Urology EA of. EAU Guidelines. Prostate cancer 2018.
- [26] Ganju A, Yallapu MM, Khan S, Behrman SW, Chauhan SC, Jaggi M. Nanoways to overcome docetaxel resistance in prostate cancer. Drug Resist Updat 2014. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drup.2014.04.001.
- [27] Tannock IF, de Wit R, Berry WR, Horti J, Pluzanska A, Chi KN, et al. Docetaxel plus Prednisone or Mitoxantrone plus Prednisone for Advanced Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med 2004. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmoa040720.
- [28] Scher HI, Morris MJ, Stadler WM, Higano C, Basch E, Fizazi K, et al. Trial design and objectives for castration-resistant prostate cancer: Updated recommendations from the prostate cancer clinical trials working group 3. J Clin Oncol 2016. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2015.64.2702.
- [29] Francini E, Sweeney CJ. Docetaxel Activity in the Era of Life-prolonging Hormonal Therapies for Metastatic Castration-resistant Prostate Cancer. Eur Urol 2016. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2016.05.002.
- [30] Kellokumpu-Lehtinen PL, Harmenberg U, Joensuu T, McDermott R, Hervonen P, Ginman C, et al. 2-weekly versus 3-weekly docetaxel to treat castrationresistant advanced prostate cancer: A randomised, Phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(12)70537-5.

- [31] Jones SE, Erban J, Overmoyer B, Budd GT, Hutchins L, Lower E, et al. Randomized phase III study of docetaxel compared with paclitaxel in metastatic breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 2005. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2005.02.027.
- [32] Egan A, Dong Y, Zhang H, Qi Y, Balk SP, Sartor O. Castration-resistant prostate cancer: Adaptive responses in the androgen axis. Cancer Treat Rev 2014. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ctrv.2013.09.011.
- [33] Mohler JL, Gregory CW, Ford H, Kim D, Weaver CM, Petrusz P, et al. The Androgen Axis in Recurrent Prostate Cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2004. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-1146-03.
- [34] Stanbrough M, Bubley GJ, Ross K, Golub TR, Rubin MA, Penning TM, et al. Increased expression of genes converting adrenal androgens to testosterone in androgen-independent prostate cancer. Cancer Res 2006. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-4000.
- [35] Grasso CS, Wu YM, Robinson DR, Cao X, Dhanasekaran SM, Khan AP, et al. The mutational landscape of lethal castration-resistant prostate cancer. Nature 2012. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11125.
- [36] Sun S, Sprenger CCT, Vessella RL, Haugk K, Soriano K, Mostaghel EA, et al. Castration resistance in human prostate cancer is conferred by a frequently occurring androgen receptor splice variant. J Clin Invest 2010. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI41824.
- [37] Waltering KK, Urbanucci A, Visakorpi T. Androgen receptor (AR) aberrations in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2012. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2011.12.019.
- [38] Bhangal G, Halford S, Wang J, Roylance R, Shah R, Waxman J. Expression of the multidrug resistance gene in human prostate cancer. Urol Oncol 2000. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1078-1439(99)00055-1.
- [39] Van Brussel JP, Van Steenbrugge GJ, Romijn JC, Schröder FH, Mickisch GHJ. Chemosensitivity of prostate cancer cell lines and expression of multidrug resistance-related proteins. Eur J Cancer 1999. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0959-8049(98)00435-3.
- [40] Kyle AH, Huxham LA, Yeoman DM, Minchinton AI. Limited tissue penetration of taxanes: A mechanism for resistance in solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res 2007. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-1941.
- [41] Heldin CH, Rubin K, Pietras K, Östman A. High interstitial fluid pressure An obstacle in cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer 2004. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc1456.
- [42] Seruga B, Ocana A, Tannock IF. Drug resistance in metastatic castrationresistant prostate cancer. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2011. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrclinonc.2010.136.
- [43] Meads MB, Gatenby RA, Dalton WS. Environment-mediated drug resistance: A major contributor to minimal residual disease. Nat Rev Cancer 2009. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc2714.
- [44] Carver BS, Chapinski C, Wongvipat J, Hieronymus H, Chen Y, Chandarlapaty S, et al. Reciprocal Feedback Regulation of PI3K and Androgen Receptor Signaling in PTEN-Deficient Prostate Cancer. Cancer Cell 2011. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr.2011.04.008.
- [45] Thomas C, Lamoureux F, Crafter C, Davies BR, Beraldi E, Fazli L, et al. Synergistic targeting of PI3K/AKT pathway and androgen receptor axis significantly delays castration-resistant prostate cancer progression in vivo. Mol Cancer Ther 2013. https://doi.org/10.1158/1535-7163.mct-13-0032.

- [46] De Blasio A, Vento R, Di Fiore R. Mcl-1 targeting could be an intriguing perspective to cure cancer. J Cell Physiol 2018. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.26786.
- [47] Istvan ES, Deisenhofer J. Structural mechanism for statin inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase. Science (80-) 2001. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1059344.
- [48] Wong WWL, Dimitroulakos J, Minden MD, Penn LZ. HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors and the malignant cell: The statin family of drugs as triggers of tumorspecific apoptosis. Leukemia 2002. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.leu.2402476.
- [49] Penn LZ. Apoptosis modulators as cancer therapeutics. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 2001.
- [50] Thibault A, Samid D, Tompkins AC, Figg WD, Cooper MR, Hohl RJ, et al. Phase I study of lovastatin, an inhibitor of the mevalonate pathway, in patients with cancer. Clin Cancer Res 1996.
- [51] Kim WS, Kim MM, Choi HJ, Yoon SS, Lee MH, Park K, et al. Phase II study of high-dose lovastatin in patients with advanced gastric adenocarcinoma. Invest New Drugs 2001. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1006481423298.
- [52] Larsen SB, Dehlendorff C, Skriver C, Dalton SO, Jespersen CG, Borre M, et al. Postdiagnosis statin use and mortality in danish patients with prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol 2017. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2016.71.8981.
- [53] Harshman LC, Wang X, Nakabayashi M, Xie W, Valenca L, Werner L, et al. Statin use at the time of initiation of androgen deprivation therapy and time to progression in patients with hormone-sensitive prostate cancer. JAMA Oncol 2015. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.0829.
- [54] Hamilton RJ, Ding K, Crook JM, O'Callaghan CJ, Higano CS, Dearnaley DP, et al. The Association Between Statin Use and Outcomes in Patients Initiating Androgen Deprivation Therapy. Eur Urol 2021. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2020.12.031.
- [55] He Z, Yuan J, Qi P, Zhang L, Wang Z. Atorvastatin induces autophagic cell death in prostate cancer cells in vitro. Mol Med Rep 2015. https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2015.3334.
- [56] Park YH, Seo SY, Lee E, Ku JH, Kim HH, Kwak C. Simvastatin induces apoptosis in castrate resistant prostate cancer cells by deregulating nuclear factor-κB pathway. J Urol 2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2012.10.030.
- [57] Pan T, Lin SC, Lee YC, Yu G, Song JH, Pan J, et al. Statins reduce castrationinduced bone marrow adiposity and prostate cancer progression in bone. Oncogene 2021. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41388-021-01874-7.
- [58] Datta SR, Brunet A, Greenberg ME. Cellular survival: A play in three akts. Genes Dev 1999. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.13.22.2905.
- [59] Xue G, Hemmings BA. PKB/akt-dependent regulation of cell motility. J Natl Cancer Inst 2013. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/djs648.
- [60] Song M, Bode AM, Dong Z, Lee MH. AKt as a therapeutic target for cancer. Cancer Res 2019. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-2738.
- [61] Manning BD, Toker A. AKT/PKB Signaling: Navigating the Network. Cell 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2017.04.001.
- [62] He Y, Xu W, Xiao YT, Huang H, Gu D, Ren S. Targeting signaling pathways in prostate cancer: mechanisms and clinical trials. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2022. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41392-022-01042-7.
- [63] Bitting RL, Armstrong AJ. Targeting the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway in castrationresistant prostate cancer. Endocr Relat Cancer 2013. https://doi.org/10.1530/ERC-12-0394.

- [64] Robinson D, Van Allen EM, Wu YM, Schultz N, Lonigro RJ, Mosquera JM, et al. Integrative clinical genomics of advanced prostate cancer. Cell 2015. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.05.001.
- [65] Kosaka T, Miyajima A, Shirotake S, Suzuki E, Kikuchi E, Oya M. Long-term androgen ablation and docetaxel up-regulate phosphorylated Akt in castration resistant prostate cancer. J Urol 2011. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2011.02.016.
- [66] Crabb SJ, Griffiths G, Dunkley D, Downs N, Ellis M, Radford M, et al. Overall Survival Update for Patients with Metastatic Castration-resistant Prostate Cancer Treated with Capivasertib and Docetaxel in the Phase 2 ProCAID Clinical Trial. Eur Urol 2022. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2022.05.019.
- [67] De Bono JS, De Giorgi U, Rodrigues DN, Massard C, Bracarda S, Font A, et al. Randomized phase II study evaluating AKT blockade with ipatasertib, in combination with abiraterone, in patients with metastatic prostate cancer with and without PTEN loss. Clin Cancer Res 2019. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-0981.
- [68] Kaighn ME, Narayan KS, Ohnuki Y, Lechner JF, Jones LW. Establishment and characterization of a human prostatic carcinoma cell line (PC-3). Invest Urol 1979.
- [69] Stone KR, Mickey DD, Wunderli H, Mickey GH, Paulson DF. Isolation of a human prostate carcinoma cell line (DU 145). Int J Cancer 1978. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.2910210305.
- [70] Patterson SG, Wei S, Chen X, Sallman DA, Gilvary DL, Zhong B, et al. Novel role of Stat1 in the development of docetaxel resistance in prostate tumor cells. Oncogene 2006. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1209632.
- [71] Puhr M, Hoefer J, Schäfer G, Erb HHH, Oh SJ, Klocker H, et al. Epithelial-tomesenchymal transition leads to docetaxel resistance in prostate cancer and is mediated by reduced expression of miR-200c and miR-205. Am J Pathol 2012. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2012.08.011.
- [72] Carceles-Cordon M, Kelly WK, Gomella L, Knudsen KE, Rodriguez-Bravo V, Domingo-Domenech J. Cellular rewiring in lethal prostate cancer: the architect of drug resistance. Nat Rev Urol 2020. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41585-020-0298-8.
- [73] Pienta KJ, Bradley D. Mechanisms underlying the development of androgenindependent prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2006. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-0067.
- [74] Yap TA, Carden CP, Attard G, de Bono JS. Targeting CYP17: established and novel approaches in prostate cancer. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2008. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coph.2008.06.004.
- [75] Ritch CR, Cookson MS. Advances in the management of castration resistant prostate cancer. BMJ 2016. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.i4405.
- [76] Azad AA, Eigl BJ, Leibowitz-Amit R, Lester R, Kollmannsberger C, Murray N, et al. Outcomes with abiraterone acetate in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer patients who have poor performance status. Eur Urol 2015. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2014.01.030.
- [77] Platz EA, Leitzmann MF, Visvanathan K, Rimm EB, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC, et al. Statin drugs and risk of advanced prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2006. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/djj499.
- [78] Jacobs EJ, Rodriguez C, Bain EB, Wang Y, Thun MJ, Calle EE. Cholesterollowering drugs and advanced prostate cancer incidence in a large U.S. cohort.

Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2007. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-07-0448.

- [79] Jayalath VH, Clark R, Lajkosz K, Fazelzad R, Fleshner NE, Klotz LH, et al. Statin Use and Survival among Men Receiving Androgen-Ablative Therapies for Advanced Prostate Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. JAMA Netw Open 2022. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.42676.
- [80] Geybels MS, Wright JL, Holt SK, Kolb S, Feng Z, Stanford JL. Statin use in relation to prostate cancer outcomes in a population-based patient cohort study. Prostate 2013. https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.22671.
- [81] Nielsen SF, Nordestgaard BG, Bojesen SE. Statin Use and Reduced Cancer-Related Mortality. N Engl J Med 2012. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmoa1201735.
- [82] Yu O, Eberg M, Benayoun S, Aprikian A, Batist G, Suissa S, et al. Use of statins and the risk of death in patients with prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol 2014. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2013.49.4757.
- [83] Wong ND, Lopez V, Tang S, Williams GR. Prevalence, Treatment, and Control of Combined Hypertension and Hypercholesterolemia in the United States. Am J Cardiol 2006. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjcard.2006.01.079.
- [84] Gu Q, Paulose-Ram R, Burt VL, Kit BK. Prescription cholesterol-lowering medication use in adults aged 40 and over: United States, 2003-2012. NCHS Data Brief 2014.
- [85] Baigent C, Keech a, Kearney PM, Blackwell L, Buck G, Pollicino C, et al. Efficacy and safety of cholesterol-lowering treatment: prospective metaanalysis of data from 90,056 participants in 14 randomised trials of statins.[see comment][erratum appears in Lancet. 2005 Oct 15-21;366(9494):1358]. Lancet 2005.
- [86] Luengo-Fernandez R, Leal J, Gray A, Sullivan R. Economic burden of cancer across the European Union: A population-based cost analysis. Lancet Oncol 2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70442-X.
- [87] Kang M, Lee KH, Lee HS, Jeong CW, Ku JH, Kim HH, et al. Concurrent treatment with simvastatin and NF-κB inhibitor in human castration-resistant prostate cancer cells exerts synergistic anticancer effects via control of the NFκB/LIN28/ let-7 miRNA signaling pathway. PLoS One 2017. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0184644.
- [88] Mirzaei A, Rashedi S, Akbari MR, Khatami F, Aghamir SMK. Combined anticancer effects of simvastatin and arsenic trioxide on prostate cancer cell lines via downregulation of the VEGF and OPN isoforms genes. J Cell Mol Med 2022. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.17286.
- [89] Syvälä H, Pennanen P, Bläuer M, Tammela TLJ, Murtola TJ. Additive inhibitory effects of simvastatin and enzalutamide on androgen-sensitive LNCaP and VCaP prostate cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2016. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2016.11.021.
- [90] Chen YA, Shih HW, Lin YC, Hsu HY, Wu TF, Tsai CH, et al. Simvastatin sensitizes radioresistant prostate cancer cells by compromising DNA doublestrand break repair. Front Pharmacol 2018. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2018.00600.
- [91] Yu H, Gu X Bin, Wang W, Gao XS. Atorvastatin prolongs the lifespan of radiation-induced reactive oxygen species in PC-3 prostate cancer cells to enhance the cell killing effect. Oncol Rep 2017. https://doi.org/10.3892/or.2017.5447.

- [92] Chen B, Zhang M, Xing D, Feng Y. Atorvastatin enhances radiosensitivity in hypoxia-induced prostate cancer cells related with HIF-1α inhibition. Biosci Rep 2017. https://doi.org/10.1042/BSR20170340.
- [93] Cao Z, Yao J, He Y, Lou D, Huang J, Zhang Y, et al. Association Between Statin Exposure and Incidence and Prognosis of Prostate Cancer: A Metaanalysis Based on Observational Studies. Am J Clin Oncol Cancer Clin Trials 2023. https://doi.org/10.1097/COC.000000000001012.
- [94] Wang K, Gerke TA, Chen X, Prosperi M. Association of statin use with risk of Gleason score-specific prostate cancer: A hospital-based cohort study. Cancer Med 2019. https://doi.org/10.1002/cam4.2500.
- [95] Jespersen CG, Nørgaard M, Friis S, Skriver C, Borre M. Statin use and risk of prostate cancer: A Danish population-based case-control study, 1997-2010. Cancer Epidemiol 2014. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canep.2013.10.010.
- [96] Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: The next generation. Cell 2011. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013.
- [97] Czabotar PE, Lessene G, Strasser A, Adams JM. Control of apoptosis by the BCL-2 protein family: Implications for physiology and therapy. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2014. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3722.
- [98] Kozopas KM, Yang T, Buchan HL, Zhou P, Craig RW. MCL1, a gene expressed in programmed myeloid cell differentiation, has sequence similarity to BCL2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.90.8.3516.
- [99] Bae J, Leo CP, Sheau Yu Hsu, Hsueh AJW. MCL-1S, a splicing variant of the antiapoptotic BCL-2 family member MCL-1, encodes a proapoptotic protein possessing only the BH3 domain. J Biol Chem 2000. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M909826199.
- [100] Kim JH, Bae J. MCL-1ES induces MCL-1L-dependent BAX- And BAKindependent mitochondrial apoptosis. PLoS One 2013. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0079626.
- [101] Shankar S, Ganapathy S, Srivastava RK. Sulforaphane enhances the therapeutic potential of TRAIL in prostate cancer orthotopic model through regulation of apoptosis, metastasis, and angiogenesis. Clin Cancer Res 2008. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-08-0903.
- [102] Pradhan AK, Bhoopathi P, Talukdar S, Shen XN, Emdad L, Das SK, et al. Recombinant MDA-7/IL24 suppresses prostate cancer bone metastasis through downregulation of the AKT/MCL-1 pathway. Mol Cancer Ther 2018. https://doi.org/10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-17-1002.
- [103] Alqudah MAY, Mansour HT, Mhaidat N. Simvastatin enhances irinotecaninduced apoptosis in prostate cancer via inhibition of MCL-1. Saudi Pharm J 2018. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsps.2017.12.012.
- [104] Krajewska M, Krajewski S, Epstein JI, Shabaik A, Sauvageot J, Song K, et al. Immunohistochemical analysis of bcl-2, bax, bcl-X, and mcl-1 expression in prostate cancers. Am J Pathol 1996.
- [105] Dash R, Azab B, Quinn BA, Shen X, Wang XY, Das SK, et al. Apogossypol derivative BI-97C1 (Sabutoclax) targeting McI-1 sensitizes prostate cancer cells to mda-7/IL-24-mediated toxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1100769108.
- [106] Lin CL, Chen CM, Lin CL, Cheng CW, Lee CH, Hsieh YH. Norcantharidin induces mitochondrial-dependent apoptosis through Mcl-1 inhibition in human prostate cancer cells. Biochim Biophys Acta - Mol Cell Res 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2017.07.015.

- [107] Bolomsky A, Vogler M, Köse MC, Heckman CA, Ehx G, Ludwig H, et al. MCL-1 inhibitors, fast-lane development of a new class of anti-cancer agents. J Hematol Oncol 2020. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13045-020-01007-9.
- [108] Cai K, Dynlacht BD. Activity and nature of p21WAF1 complexes during the cell cycle. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1998. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.21.12254.
- [109] Tsaur I, Thomas A, Monecke M, Zugelder M, Rutz J, Grein T, et al. Amygdalin Exerts Antitumor Activity in Taxane-Resistant Prostate Cancer Cells. Cancers (Basel) 2022. https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers14133111.
- [110] Erdogan S, Turkekul K, Serttas R, Erdogan Z. The natural flavonoid apigenin sensitizes human CD44+ prostate cancer stem cells to cisplatin therapy. Biomed Pharmacother 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2017.01.056.
- [111] Karnak D, Xu L. Chemosensitization of Prostate Cancer by Modulating Bcl-2 Family Proteins. Curr Drug Targets 2010. https://doi.org/10.2174/138945010791170888.
- [112] Zhu Z, Cao Y, Liu L, Zhao Z, Yin H, Wang H. Atorvastatin regulates the migration and invasion of prostate cancer through the epithelial-mesenchymal transformation and matrix metalloproteinase pathways. Investig Clin Urol 2022. https://doi.org/10.4111/icu.20210411.
- [113] Xie F, Liu J, Li C, Zhao Y. Simvastatin blocks TGF-β1-induced epithelialmesenchymaltransition in human prostate cancer cells. Oncol Lett 2016. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2016.4404.
- [114] Climent E, Benaiges D, Pedro-Botet J. Hydrophilic or Lipophilic Statins? Front Cardiovasc Med 2021;8:1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcvm.2021.687585.
- [115] Murtola TJ, Syvälä H, Pennanen P, Bläuer M, Solakivi T, Ylikomi T, et al. Comparative effects of high and low-dose simvastatin on prostate epithelial cells: The role of LDL. Eur J Pharmacol 2011. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2011.10.022.
- [116] Ziviani L, Da Ros L, Squassante L, Milleri S, Cugola M, Iavarone LE. The effects of lacidipine on the steady/state plasma concentrations of simvastatin in healthy subjects. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2001. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2125.2001.bcp119.x.
- [117] Backman JT, Kyrklund C, Kivistö KT, Wang JS, Neuvonen PJ. Plasma concentrations of active simvastatin acid are increased by gemfibrozil. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2000. https://doi.org/10.1067/mcp.2000.108507.
- [118] Cantrell LA, Zhou C, Mendivil A, Malloy KM, Gehrig PA, Bae-Jump VL. Metformin is a potent inhibitor of endometrial cancer cell proliferationimplications for a novel treatment strategy. Gynecol Oncol 2010. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygyno.2009.09.024.
- [119] Sedki M, Khalil IA, El-Sherbiny IM. Hybrid nanocarrier system for guiding and augmenting simvastatin cytotoxic activity against prostate cancer. Artif Cells, Nanomedicine Biotechnol 2018. https://doi.org/10.1080/21691401.2018.1505743.
- [120] Sun W, Deng Y, Zhao M, Jiang Y, Gou J, Wang Y, et al. Targeting therapy for prostate cancer by pharmaceutical and clinical pharmaceutical strategies. J Control Release 2021. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2021.01.010.
- [121] Upadhyay TK, Ali MI, Khan F, Goel H, Mathur M, Goyal K, et al. Nanoparticles Mediated Target-specific Drug Delivery in Prostate Cancer: An In-depth Review. Curr Med Chem 2021. https://doi.org/10.2174/0929867329666211221112312.

[122] Zhang J, Wang L, You X, Xian T, Wu J, Pang J. Nanoparticle Therapy for Prostate Cancer: Overview and Perspectives. Curr Top Med Chem 2019. https://doi.org/10.2174/1568026619666190125145836.

9. Acknowledgements

Hereby, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Dr. med. Derya Tilki, for providing me this valuable opportunity to join the research team of Martini-Klinik Prostate Cancer Center and Institute of Institute of Anatomy and Experimental Morphology and the advanced platform to explore the interesting project. I am grateful that she provided me the necessary guidance for science and the freedom to explore my project. I would like to thank my co-supervisor Dr. Su Jung Oh-Hohenhorst, PhD, who provides me the concern, guidance, support, and encouragement throughout the entire research process. Her expertise and wisdom has been invaluable to me. I would like to thank Prof. Dr. med. Udo Schumacher, his attitude towards science and academic research left me in awe. For this important moment in my life, I am grateful to my master supervisors Prof. Xiaobo Zhang and Mrs, Yan Luo. They always take great care of me.

I appreciate all the outstanding and kind colleagues in Anatomy and Experimental Morphology lab. I want to thank my colleagues, Prof. Dr. med. Tobias Lange, PhD, Maike Märker, Ursula Makowski, Lukas Clemens Böckelmann, Jennifer Schröder-Schwarz, Hanna Maar, Alina Schiecke, Sandra Genduso, Christine Knies, Dr. Vera Freytag, Mariam Petrosyan, Lisa Staffeldt, and Sarah Starzonek. Here I also express my thanks to Mohamed Elsesy. I really enjoy working with you all and I will keep all of you in mind.

I am grateful to my family for helping me concentrate on my studies in the UKE. Their love and support gives me the courage to overcome difficulties and the determination to move forward. I appreciate their understanding and respect for my decisions. I want to express my gratitude to Yilan Fei for supporting me. I would also like to thank all my friends in Hamburg and they made my life comfortable and happy. We had an unforgettable nice experience together in Hamburg.

I would also like to thank the China Scholarship Council and the Merit Scholarship for International Students in Hamburg University for providing me with financial support in Germany.

Thank you all.

10. Curriculum Vitae

Name: Jie Gu Date of birth: 16.12.1992 Place of birth: Hunan Province, P.R. China

Education

Since 10.2019	Martini-Klinik Prostatakrebszentrum Hamburg, University Medical
	Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
09.2016-05.2019	Xiangya Hospital Central South University, Hunan Province, P.R.
	China. Master Degree of Geriatrics.
09.2011-06.2016	University of South China, Hunan Province, P.R. China.
	Bachelor Degree of Clinical Medicine.
09.2008-06.2011	Zhengyuan School, Leiyang, Hunan Province, P.R. China.

Training

2016-2019	Resident training. Xiangya Hospital Central South University,
	Hunan Province, P.R. China.
2014-2015	Clinical internship. The First Affiliated Hospital of University of
	South China, P.R. China.
2013-2014	Clinical internship. The First People's Hospital of Huaihua, Hunan
	Province, P.R. China.

Research experiences

02.2021-Present	Anti-cancer effects of statins on castration- and chemotherapy-
	resistant prostate cancer cells.
06.23-Present	The synergetic therapeutic effects of Abiraterone and Olaparib
	in castration- and docetaxel-resistant prostate cancer cells.

Scholarship

10.2019-10.2022	China Scholarship Council
10.2023-Present	Merit scholarships for international students at University
	Hamburg

CN208823593U	Continuous Irrigation Device for Urology (2nd)
CN210956172U	Erectile Dysfunction Rapid Diagnostic Card (2nd)
CN210521459U	Clinical urinary catheter for urology (3rd)

11. Publications

Original Articles

1. **Gu J**, Zhang X, Peng Z, Peng Z, Liao Z. A novel immune-related gene signature for predicting immunotherapy outcomes and survival in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Sci Rep. 2023 Nov 2;13(1):18922.

2. Li H*, **Gu J***, Tian Y, Li S, Zhang H, Dai Z, Wang Z, Zhang N, Peng R. A prognostic signature consisting of metabolism-related genes and SLC17A4 serves as a potential biomarker of immunotherapeutic prediction in prostate cancer. Front Immunol. 2022 Oct 17:13:982628. (*co-first authors)

3. Chen J*, **Gu J***, Tang M, Liao Z, Tang R, Zhou L, Su M, Jiang J, Hu Y, Chen Y, Zhou Y, Liao Q, Xiong W, Zhou J, Tang Y, Nie S. Regulation of cancer progression by circRNA and functional proteins. J Cell Physiol. 2022 Jan;237(1):373-388. (*co-first authors)

4. **Gu J**, Song P, Chen X, Yang Z, Zhang X, Bai Y. Comparative study of the bacterial distribution and antimicrobial susceptibility of uropathogens in older and younger patients with urinary stones. BMC Geriatr. 2022 Mar 12;22(1):195.

5. **Gu J**, Chen X, Yang Z, Bai Y, Zhang X. Gender differences in the microbial spectrum and antibiotic sensitivity of uropathogens isolated from patients with urinary stones. J Clin Lab Anal. 2022 Jan;36(1):e24155.

6. Guo A, **Gu J***, Yang J*. Characteristics of lung metastasis in testicular cancer: A large-scale population analysis based on propensity score matching. Front Surg. 2022 Nov 4:9:959573. (*Co-correspondence)

7. Dai YQ, Bai Y, **Gu J**, Fan BY. Stanniocalcin1 knockdown induces ferroptosis and suppresses glycolysis in prostate cancer via the Nrf2 pathway. Neoplasma. 2022 Dec;69(6):1396-1405.

8. Zhang X, Liu Z, Chen X, Li D, Yang Z, **Gu J**, Hu S, Li Y. The effect of application of a Soton ureteroscope on infection after flexible ureteroscopy lithotripsy. Wideochir Inne Tech Maloinwazyjne. 2022 Mar;17(1):232-239.

9. Li Y, Chen X, Li D, Yang Z, Bai Y, Hu S, Liu Z, **Gu J***, Zhang X*. Identification of prognostic and therapeutic value of CC chemokines in Urothelial bladder cancer: evidence from comprehensive bioinformatic analysis. BMC Urol. 2021 Dec 10;21(1):173. (*Co-correspondence)

 Gu J, Li D, Shang L, Chen X, Dai Y, Deng X, Duan J, Guo L, Bai Y, Zhang X. Thulium Laser in The Management of Ureteral Fibroepithelial Polyps: A Multicenter Retrospective Study. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A. 2021 Nov;31(11):1241-1246.
Bai Y, Liu Q, Gu J, Zhang X, Hu S. Analysis of Urinary Pathogen Cultures and Drug Sensitivity in Patients with Urinary Stones for Five Consecutive Years in Xiangya Hospital, China. Infect Drug Resist. 2020 May 11:13:1357-1363.

12. Chen X, Zhang XB, Li DJ, Qi GN, Dai YQ, **Gu J**, Chen MQ, Hu S, Liu ZY, Yang ZM. miR-155 facilitates calcium oxalate crystal-induced HK-2 cell injury via targeting PI3K associated autophagy. Exp Mol Pathol. 2020 Aug:115:104450.

13. Zhang X, **Gu J,** Chen X, Dai Y, Chen M, Hu S, Liu Z, Li D. Single Percutaneous Tract Combined with Flexible Nephroscopy in the Management of Kidney Stones 2-4 cm: Better Options of Treatment Protocols. Urol J. 2020 Apr 13;18(1):28-33.

14. Zhang XB, Chen X, Li DJ, Qi GN, Dai YQ, **Gu J**, Chen MQ, Hu S, Liu ZY, Yang ZM. Inhibition of miR-155 Ameliorates Acute Kidney Injury by Apoptosis Involving the Regulation on TCF4/Wnt/ β -Catenin Pathway. Nephron. 2019;143(2):135-147.

15. Dai Y, Li D, Chen X, Tan X, **Gu J**, Chen M, Zhang X. Circular RNA Myosin Light Chain Kinase (MYLK) Promotes Prostate Cancer Progression through Modulating Mir-29a Expression. Med Sci Monit. 2018 May 25:24:3462-3471.

16. Tan X, Zhang X, Li D, Chen X, Dai Y, **Gu J**, Chen M, Hu S, Bai Y, Ning Y. Transurethral vaporesection of prostate: diode laser or thulium laser? Lasers Med Sci. 2018 May;33(4):891-897.

Letters

17. **Gu J**, Li D, Zhang X. Re: Guido Giusti, Silvia Proietti, Moises E. Rodríguez-Socarrás, et al. Simultaneous Bilateral Endoscopic Surgery (SBES) for Patients with Bilateral Upper Tract Urolithiasis: Technique and Outcomes. Eur Urol. 2019 Mar;75(3):e73-e74.

18. Gu J, Li D, Chen M, Zhang X. Re: Computerized Tomography Based Diagnosis of Visceral Obesity and Hepatic Steatosis is Associated with Low Urine pHN. D. Patel, R. D. Ward, J. Calle, E. M. Remer and M. Monga J Urol. 2018 Oct;200(4):906-907.

Chinese Journal

19. Hu S, Li D, Tan X, **Gu J**, Chen M, Zhang X. Research progress in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Zhong Nan Da Xue Xue Bao. 2019. Oct 28;44(10):1179-1187.

20. **Gu J**, Li D, Chen X, Dai Y, Zhao Z, Bai Y, Tan X, Chen M, Hu S, Zhang X. Wide local excision surgery combined with 5-aminolaevulinic acid photodynamic therapy for Paget's disease of the scrotum in elderly people. Chin Journal of Geriatr. 2019 Jan: 38(1):1341-1344.

12. Eidesstattliche Versicherung

Ich versichere ausdrücklich, dass ich die Arbeit selbständig und ohne fremde Hilfe verfasst, andere als die von mir angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel nicht benutzt und die aus den benutzten Werken wörtlich oder inhaltlich entnommenen Stellen einzeln nach Ausgabe (Auflage und Jahr des Erscheinens), Band und Seite des benutzten Werkes kenntlich gemacht habe.

Ferner versichere ich, dass ich die Dissertation bisher nicht einem Fachvertreter an einer anderen Hochschule zur Überprüfung vorgelegt oder mich anderweitig um Zulassung zur Promotion beworben habe.

Ich erkläre mich einverstanden, dass meine Dissertation vom Dekanat der Medizinischen Fakultät mit einer gängigen Software zur Erkennung von Plagiaten überprüft werden kann.

Unterschrift: